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Minutes of the meeting of the London City Airport Consultative Committee
held on 3 December.
Present: Duncan Alexander (Chair), Cllr James Asser (LBN), Joy-Caron Canter (RDLAC), Cllr Brenda Dacres (Lewisham), Ian Gibson (West Silvertown), Mark Partridge (LBN), Frank Rosillo-Calle (Canning Town), Cllr Sarah Ruiz (LBN), John Shaw (Passenger Rep), Howard Sheppard (Canary Wharf), Robert Sinclair (LCY), John Stewart (Hacan East), Glynis Webb (Vice-Chair), Dave Whittaker (LBN). 
In attendance from LCY: Tim Halley, Liam McKay, Aaron Uthman, Tessa Simpson, Oscar Wong. 
Also in attendance: Andrew Christy (Local Resident), Simon Clouston (WSP), Tim Walker (Forest Hill Society), Howard Simms (ICCAN), and Stephen Cooke (ICCAN).
Apologies: 
1. Welcome
The Chair welcomed members to the online meeting and advised that the CEO would update the committee.
2. Minutes of the meeting on 10 September 2020
The minutes were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting.
3. CEO Update 
The Chair invited Robert Sinclair (RS) to update the Committee.
The presentation can be found here. 
RS stated that though there had been positives in July and August, that progress was reversed following further UK travel restrictions and quarantine rules. Due to this the airport saw 98/99% lower activity than normal levels in recent months, with the bulk being domestic routes.
Positive mood following the news of the vaccine which is translating into bookings in the Easter and summer period. LCY have also surveyed businesses and are cautiously optimistic of growth in the new year.
LCY has focused on getting the site COVID-19 secure and informed the committee that LCY was the second airport to receive an ACI health accreditation certificate, while there has been no evidence of onsite transmission of COVID. LCY have unfortunately had to restructure to save costs. This was progressed as a last resort and was led by the staff committee, and is largely complete, with exits to be complete by the end of the year. Approximately 1/3 of employees have left the airport of which 65% elected for voluntary redundancy. LCY have been in contact with senior officers in the Council, while a sabbatical process has been introduced for those who are interested in returning to the airport when the airport’s circumstances change.
Regarding COVID-19 RS stated that LCY have implemented a fast, robust and affordable testing regime required to boost passenger numbers, with the Government announced test and release scheme, reducing quarantine from 14 days to 5 days upon receiving a negative test result. The airport will create a small testing area in the airport which will be introduced in December. 
RS stated that the City Airport Development Programme has been paused given the pandemic, though some work has been completed such as the aircraft stands and parallel taxiway. The Digital Air Traffic Control Tower will be operational at the end of January 2021. 
RS stated that LCY are attempting to continue community work and advised that trustees are currently reviewing Community Fund applications. 
4. Master Plan
RS stated that the planned publication of the master plan in March 2020 was delayed due to the COVID-19 pandemic. RS also stated that the airport remains confident that the aviation sector will bounce back and is publishing its new master plan to show how it could grow in a sustainable and responsible way in the longer term to welcome up to 11 million passengers per year.    
RS noted his appreciation for all the stakeholder engagement ahead of finalising the master plan.  
A copy of the presentation made by TH is attached to the minutes. 
The Chair invited TH to update the committee on the Master Plan. TH stated that airport received balanced feedback from a wide range of stakeholders, including members of the public, elected representatives, local government, businesses, airlines and passengers. 
Responses from industry, passengers and local businesses offered a generally positive view of the airport’s vision, highlighting, in particular, the potential for positive wider economic benefits. While there was also positive sentiment from members of the public and their political representatives, there were concerns raised on issues such as climate change, air quality, noise and potential changes to operating hours. 
TH stated that feedback received had informed the final master plan. LCY have updated the master plan to reflect the short-term challenges of COVID-19 but remain confident of returning to growth as the sector recovers from the impacts of COVID-19. 
TH stated that the master plan will acknowledge that the airport has no immediate plans to seek to extend the operating hours, either during the week or at weekends, however, the airport will keep this under review as the industry recovers from the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. 
The master plan will also build on LCY accreditation on carbon neutrality, strengthening the airport’s surface access performance and growth within the existing noise contour limit. TH stated that the Master Plan is a high level non-statutory document and is not a planning application. The Master Plan is due to be published alongside a consultation report on LCY website on Friday 4 December 2020. 
The master plan has since been published and can be found here.
Members stated that they were sceptical of the airport being able to reach carbon goals and asked what impact noise contours would have in Lewisham. TH advised that noise contours were the immediate area around the airport, though Lewisham was located along the airports flight paths. In terms of the noise, there will be a transition to quieter fleets which will reduce the noise impact over time. Liam McKay (LM) raised that there was work ongoing on airspace modernisation and flight plans, which the airport believes money has been set aside by the government in 2021 to continue the work. RS advised that the noise contour will be reduced as part of the Master Plan. 
Members were pleased that there were no immediate plans to change operating hours. Members asked about the 90% target for public transport in 20 years, particularly whether that was ambitious enough. TH advised that the master plan included targets to increase travel by sustainable and public transport over time but this would require investment from TfL and LBN to achieve 
Members welcomed the restart of airspace modernisation, and asked on flexibility within the Master Plan, given the number of unknowns, such as how quickly the industry recovers and whether the government may bring in tougher measures with relation to contours. RS advised that there is of course a level of uncertainty given that the Plan looks at a 15+ years horizon, RS stated that fundamentals will not change. There is also a decoupling of aircraft numbers and passenger numbers, with increase in flight movements not matching the increase in passenger numbers. TH advised that the airport built in flexibility in order to stand the test of time but noted that the airport may review the master plan should circumstances change. 
The Chair advised that there are several country-wide projects including night-time flying and airspace modernisation.  
Members asked how the increased number of movements would be facilitated given that the operational hours weren’t being changed for now. TH advised that the recently completed aircraft stands and parallel taxiway were capable of facilitating growth in aircraft movements. WSP 
Sustainability Update
The Chair invited Simon Clouston from WSP to update the Committee on London City Airport’s Sustainability Strategy. LM advised that WSP have been working with WSP for 12 months on sustainability in the airport.
WSP work globally with Airports on carbon impact, including offering accreditation. LCY is accredited at the highest level. WSP are assisting LCY to develop sustainability strategy. There has been a significant engagement exercise and the identification of best practice and critical issues. SC stated that what is emerging from WSP’s work is four key themes: connectivity, local economy, local environment, and carbon and climate. SC stated that partnerships will be crucial in this work, LCY will not be able to do this on their own. 
SC advised that the work began 12 months ago, with stakeholder engagement in Q1 2020, with the final sustainability to be released in summer 2021. Members asked how many local people were spoken to in the engagement. SC advised that local groups were spoken to but not to individual members of the public. 
The Chair asked for members to push forward groups if they do not feel that pockets of the community are missed. 
5. Airport Reports
The Chair advised that the airport would provide updates verbally to the committee. The presentation can be found here. 
· Environment
Tessa Simpson (TS) advised that airspace modernisation has been discussed. However, TS wanted to flag the following consultations: DFT’s consultation on night flying and the publication of ICCAN survey up to the 18 December on emerging view on aviation noise management. 
· Community
Aaron Uthman (AU) advised that RS took part in a virtual presentation to 40 students on the impact of COVID 19 on the airport. AU advised that the airport continues to work with local schools and colleges. AU advised that the E16 newsletter went out to 9,000 properties recently. AU advised that the airport’s 12 days of giving initiative will begin in December. The Community Fund trustees met the previous week and received 62 applications during this round of funding. The Chair praised the airport for continuing its community work. 
· Planning and Airport Transport Forum
Oscar Wong (OW) advised that five environmental mitigation strategies were being reviewed with London Borough of Newham. OW advised that some S106 contributions are being deferred by 12 months (employment and education) as agreed with the Council. However, the Environmental Health Monitoring Contribution was paid to the Council. 
OW advised that the Airport Transport Forum had met in September and would meet again in December. Travel plans are being reviewed given the impact on COVID-19.
6. AOB
No AOB was raised. 
The Chair thanked the Committee for their engagement in 2020 and wished all a good festive break. 
7. Next meetings
The next meeting of the LCACC will take place in March 2021 (at a date to be confirmed) at a location to be confirmed. 
The Secretary will send out placeholders for the meetings in the coming weeks. Reminders will be sent closer to the meetings. 
 Please note all papers can be found electronically on the LCACC website which can be found at www.lcacc.org. 
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